
 
Aviation Disaster Family Assistance Act of 1996 

 
SEC. 701. SHORT TITLE. 
    This title may be cited as the ``Aviation Disaster Family Assistance Act of 1996''. 
[[Page 110 STAT. 3265]] 
 
SEC. 702. ASSISTANCE BY NATIONAL TRANSPORTATION SAFETY BOARD 
TO FAMILIES OF PASSENGERS INVOLVED IN AIRCRAFT ACCIDENTS. 
 
    (a) Authority To Provide Assistance.-- 
            (1) In general.--Subchapter III of chapter 11 is amended by  
        adding at the end the following: 
 
``Sec. 1136. Assistance to families of passengers involved in  
                        aircraft accidents 
 
    ``(a) In General.--As soon as practicable after being notified of an  
aircraft accident within the United States involving an air carrier or  
foreign air carrier and resulting in a major loss of life, the Chairman  
of the National Transportation Safety Board shall-- 
            ``(1) designate and publicize the name and phone number of a  
        director of family support services who shall be an employee of  
        the Board and shall be responsible for acting as a point of  
        contact within the Federal Government for the families of  
        passengers involved in the accident and a liaison between the  
        air carrier or foreign air carrier and the families; and 
            ``(2) designate an independent nonprofit organization, with  
        experience in disasters and post trauma communication with  
        families, which shall have primary responsibility for  
        coordinating the emotional care and support of the families of  
        passengers involved in the accident. 
 
    ``(b) Responsibilities of the Board.--The Board shall have primary  
Federal responsibility for facilitating the recovery and identification  
of fatally-injured passengers involved in an accident described in  
subsection (a). 
    ``(c) Responsibilities of Designated Organization.--The organization  
designated for an accident under subsection (a)(2) shall have the  
following responsibilities with respect to the families of passengers  
involved in the accident: 
            ``(1) To provide mental health and counseling services, in  
        coordination with the disaster response team of the air carrier  
        or foreign air carrier involved. 
            ``(2) To take such actions as may be necessary to provide an  
        environment in which the families may grieve in private. 



            ``(3) To meet with the families who have traveled to the  
        location of the accident, to contact the families unable to  
        travel to such location, and to contact all affected families  
        periodically thereafter until such time as the organization, in  
        consultation with the director of family support services  
        designated for the accident under subsection (a)(1), determines  
        that further assistance is no longer needed. 
            ``(4) To communicate with the families as to the roles of  
        the organization, government agencies, and the air carrier or  
        foreign air carrier involved with respect to the accident and  
        the post-accident activities. 
            ``(5) To arrange a suitable memorial service, in  
        consultation with the families. 
 
    ``(d) Passenger Lists.-- 
            ``(1) Requests for passenger lists.-- 
                    ``(A) Requests by director of family support  
                services.--It shall be the responsibility of the  
                director of family support services designated for an  
                accident under subsection (a)(1) to request, as soon as  
                practicable, from the air carrier or foreign air carrier  
                involved in the accident 
                a list, which is based on the best available information  
                at the time of the request, of the names of the  
                passengers that were aboard the aircraft involved in the  
                accident. 
                    ``(B) Requests by designated organization.--The  
                organization designated for an accident under subsection  
                (a)(2) may request from the air carrier or foreign air  
                carrier involved in the accident a list described in  
                subparagraph (A). 
            ``(2) Use of information.--The director of family support  
        services and the organization may not release to any person  
        information on a list obtained under paragraph (1) but may  
        provide information on the list about a passenger to the family  
        of the passenger to the extent that the director of family  
        support services or the organization considers appropriate. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



    ``(e) Continuing Responsibilities of the Board.--In the course of  
its investigation of an accident described in subsection (a), the Board  
shall, to the maximum extent practicable, ensure that the families of  
passengers involved in the accident-- 
            ``(1) are briefed, prior to any public briefing, about the  
        accident, its causes, and any other findings from the  
        investigation; and 
            ``(2) are individually informed of and allowed to attend any  
        public hearings and meetings of the Board about the accident. 
 
    ``(f) Use of Air Carrier Resources.--To the extent practicable, the  
organization designated for an accident under subsection (a)(2) shall  
coordinate its activities with the air carrier or foreign air carrier  
involved in the accident so that the resources of the carrier can be  
used to the greatest extent possible to carry out the organization's  
responsibilities under this section. 
    ``(g) Prohibited Actions.-- 
            ``(1) Actions to impede the board.--No person (including a  
        State or political subdivision) may impede the ability of the  
        Board (including the director of family support services  
        designated for an accident under subsection (a)(1)), or an  
        organization designated for an accident under subsection (a)(2),  
        to carry out its responsibilities under this section or the  
        ability of the families of passengers involved in the accident  
        to have contact with one another. 
            ``(2) Unsolicited communications.--In the event of an  
        accident involving an air carrier providing interstate or  
        foreign air transportation, no unsolicited communication  
        concerning a potential action for personal injury or wrongful  
        death may be made by an attorney or any potential party to the  
        litigation to an individual injured in the accident, or to a  
        relative of an individual involved in the accident, before the  
        30th day following the date of the accident. 
 
    ``(h) Definitions.--In this section, the following definitions apply: 
            ``(1) Aircraft accident.--The term `aircraft accident' means  
        any aviation disaster regardless of its cause or suspected  
        cause. 
            ``(2) Passenger.--The term `passenger' includes an employee  
        of an air carrier aboard an aircraft.''. 
 
            (2) Conforming amendment.--The table of sections for such  
        chapter is amended by inserting after the item relating to  
        section 1135 the following: 
 
 



 
``1136. Assistance to families of passengers involved in aircraft  
           accidents.''. 
 
    (b) Penalties.--Section 1155(a)(1) of such title is amended-- 
            (1) by striking ``or 1134(b) or (f)(1)'' and inserting ``,  
        section 1134(b), section 1134(f)(1), or section 1136(g)''; and 
            (2) by striking ``either of'' and inserting ``any of''. 
 
SEC. 703. AIR CARRIER PLANS TO ADDRESS NEEDS OF FAMILIES OF 
PASSENGERS INVOLVED IN AIRCRAFT ACCIDENTS. 
 
    (a) In General.--Chapter 411 is amended by adding at the end the  
following: 
 
``Sec. 41113. Plans to address needs of families of passengers involved  
                        in aircraft accidents 
 
    ``(a) Submission of Plans.--Not later than 6 months after the date  
of the enactment of this section, each air carrier holding a certificate  
of public convenience and necessity under section 41102 of this title  
shall submit to the Secretary and the Chairman of the National  
Transportation Safety Board a plan for addressing the needs of the  
families of passengers involved in any aircraft accident involving an  
aircraft of the air carrier and resulting in a major loss of life. 
    ``(b) Contents of Plans.--A plan to be submitted by an air carrier  
under subsection (a) shall include, at a minimum, the  
following: 
            ``(1) A plan for publicizing a reliable, toll-free telephone  
        number, and for providing staff, to handle calls from the  
        families of the passengers. 
            ``(2) A process for notifying the families of the  
        passengers, before providing any public notice of the names of  
        the passengers, either by utilizing the services of the  
        organization designated for the accident under section  
        1136(a)(2) of this title or the services of other suitably  
        trained individuals. 
            ``(3) An assurance that the notice described in paragraph  
        (2) will be provided to the family of a passenger as soon as the  
        air carrier has verified that the passenger was aboard the  
        aircraft (whether or not the names of all of the passengers have  
        been verified) and, to the extent practicable, in person. 
             
 
 
 



``(4) An assurance that the air carrier will provide to the  
        director of family support services designated for the accident  
        under section 1136(a)(1) of this title, and to the organization  
        designated for the accident under section 1136(a)(2) of this  
        title, immediately upon request, a list (which is based on the  
        best available information at the time of the request) of the  
        names of the passengers aboard the aircraft (whether or not such  
        names have been verified), and will periodically update the  
        list. 
            ``(5) An assurance that the family of each passenger will be  
        consulted about the disposition of all remains and personal  
        effects of the passenger within the control of the air carrier. 
            ``(6) An assurance that if requested by the family of a  
        passenger, any possession of the passenger within the control of  
        the air carrier (regardless of its condition) will be returned  
        to the family unless the possession is needed for the accident  
        investigation or any criminal investigation. 
           ``(7) An assurance that any unclaimed possession of a  
        passenger within the control of the air carrier will be retained  
        by the air carrier for at least 18 months. 
            ``(8) An assurance that the family of each passenger  
        will be consulted about construction by the air carrier of any  
        monument to the passengers, including any inscription on the  
        monument. 
            ``(9) An assurance that the treatment of the families of  
        nonrevenue passengers (and any other victim of the accident)  
        will be the same as the treatment of the families of revenue  
        passengers. 
            ``(10) An assurance that the air carrier will work with any  
        organization designated under section 1136(a)(2) of this title  
        on an ongoing basis to ensure that families of passengers  
        receive an appropriate level of services and assistance  
        following each accident. 
            ``(11) An assurance that the air carrier will provide  
        reasonable compensation to any organization designated under  
        section 1136(a)(2) of this title for services provided by the  
        organization. 
            ``(12) An assurance that the air carrier will assist the  
        family of a passenger in traveling to the location of the  
        accident and provide for the physical care of the family while  
        the family is staying at such location. 
            ``(13) An assurance that the air carrier will commit  
        sufficient resources to carry out the plan. 
 
 
 



    ``(c) Certificate Requirement.--After the date that is 6 months  
after the date of the enactment of this section, the Secretary may not  
approve an application for a certificate of public convenience and  
necessity under section 41102 of this title unless the applicant has  
included as part of such application a plan that meets the requirements  
of subsection (b). 
    ``(d) Limitation on Liability.--An air carrier shall not be liable  
for damages in any action brought in a Federal or State court arising  
out of the performance of the air carrier in preparing or providing a  
passenger list pursuant to a plan submitted by the air carrier under  
subsection (b), unless such liability was caused by conduct of the air  
carrier which was grossly negligent or which constituted intentional  
misconduct. 
    ``(e) Aircraft Accident and Passenger Defined.--In this section, the  
terms `aircraft accident' and `passenger' have the meanings such terms  
have in section 1136 of this title.''. 
    (b) Conforming Amendment.--The table of sections for such chapter is  
amended by adding at the end the following: 
 
``41113. Plans to address needs of families of passengers involved in  
           aircraft accidents.''. 
 
SEC. 704.  ESTABLISHMENT OF TASK FORCE. 
 
    (a) Establishment.--The Secretary of Transportation, in cooperation  
with the National Transportation Safety Board, the Federal Emergency  
Management Agency, the American Red Cross, air carriers, and families  
which have been involved in aircraft accidents shall establish a task  
force consisting of representatives of such entities and families,  
representatives of air carrier employees, and representatives of such  
other entities as the Secretary considers appropriate. 
    (b) Guidelines and Recommendations.--The task force established  
pursuant to subsection (a) shall develop-- 
            (1) guidelines to assist air carriers in responding to  
        aircraft accidents; 
            (2) recommendations on methods to ensure that attorneys and  
        representatives of media organizations do not intrude on the  
        privacy of families of passengers involved in an aircraft  
        accident; 
            (3) recommendations on methods to ensure that the families  
        of passengers involved in an aircraft accident who are not  
        citizens of the United States receive appropriate assistance; 
            (4) recommendations on methods to ensure that State mental  
        health licensing laws do not act to prevent out-of-state mental  
        health workers from working at the site of an aircraft accident  
        or other related sites; 



            (5) recommendations on the extent to which military experts  
        and facilities can be used to aid in the identification of the  
        remains of passengers involved in an aircraft accident; and 
            (6) recommendations on methods to improve the timeliness of  
        the notification provided by air carriers to the families of  
        passengers involved in an aircraft accident, including-- 
                    (A) an analysis of the steps that air carriers would  
                have to take to ensure that an accurate list of  
                passengers on board the aircraft would be available  
                within 1 hour of the accident and an analysis of such  
                steps to ensure that such list would be available within  
                3 hours of the accident; 
                    (B) an analysis of the added costs to air carriers  
                and travel agents that would result if air carriers were  
                required to take the steps described in subparagraph  
                (A); 
                    (C) an analysis of any inconvenience to passengers,  
                including flight delays, that would result if air  
                carriers were required to take the steps described in  
                subparagraph (A); and 
                    (D) an analysis of the implications for personal  
                privacy that would result if air carriers were required  
                to take the steps described in subparagraph (A). 
 
    (c) Report.--Not later than 1 year after the date of the enactment  
of this Act, the Secretary shall transmit to Congress a report  
containing the model plan and recommendations developed by the task  
force under subsection (b). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

Foreign Air Carrier Family Support Act of 1997 
 
Public Law 105-148, 105th Congress 
 
     To amend title 49, United States Code, to require the National  
   Transportation Safety Board and individual foreign air carriers to  
    address the needs of families of passengers involved in aircraft  
accidents involving foreign air carriers.   
 
    Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of 
America in Congress assembled, 
 
SECTION 1. PLANS TO ADDRESS NEEDS OF FAMILIES OF PASSENGERS 
INVOLVED IN  FOREIGN AIR CARRIER ACCIDENTS. 
 
    (a) In General.--Chapter 413 of title 49, United States Code, is  
amended by adding at the end the following: 
 
``Sec. 41313. Plans to address needs of families of passengers involved  
                        in foreign air carrier accidents 
 
    ``(a) Definitions.--In this section, the following definitions apply: 
            ``(1) Aircraft accident.--The term `aircraft accident' means  
        any aviation disaster, regardless of its cause or suspected  
        cause, that occurs within the United States; and 
            ``(2) Passenger.--The term `passenger' includes an employee  
        of a foreign air carrier or air carrier aboard an  
        aircraft. 
 
    ``(b) Submission of Plans.--A foreign air carrier providing foreign  
air transportation under this chapter shall transmit to the Secretary of  
Transportation and the Chairman of the National Transportation Safety  
Board a plan for addressing the needs of the families of passengers  
involved in an aircraft accident that involves an aircraft under the  
control of the foreign air carrier and results in a significant loss of  
life. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



    ``(c) Contents of Plans.--To the extent permitted by foreign law  
which was in effect on the date of the enactment of this section, a plan  
submitted by a foreign air carrier under subsection (b) shall include  
the following: 
            ``(1) Telephone number.--A plan for publicizing a reliable,  
        toll-free telephone number and staff to take calls to such  
        number from families of passengers involved in an aircraft  
        accident that involves an aircraft under the control of the  
        foreign air carrier and results in a significant loss of life. 
            ``(2) Notification of families.--A process for notifying, in  
        person to the extent practicable, the families of passengers  
        involved in an aircraft accident that involves an aircraft under  
        the control of the foreign air carrier and results in a  
        significant loss of life before providing any public notice of  
        the names of such passengers. Such notice shall be provided by  
        using the services of-- 
                    ``(A) the organization designated for the accident  
                under section 1136(a)(2); or 
                    ``(B) other suitably trained individuals. 
            ``(3) Notice provided as soon as possible.--An assurance  
        that the notice required by paragraph (2) shall be provided as  
        soon as practicable after the foreign air carrier has verified  
        the identity of a passenger on the foreign aircraft, whether or  
        not the names of all of the passengers have been verified. 
            ``(4) List of passengers.--An assurance that the foreign air  
        carrier shall provide, immediately upon request, and update a  
        list (based on the best available information at the time of the  
        request) of the names of the passengers aboard the aircraft  
        (whether or not such names have been verified), to-- 
                    ``(A) the director of family support services  
                designated for the accident under section 1136(a)(1);  
                and 
                    ``(B) the organization designated for the accident  
                under section 1136(a)(2). 
            ``(5) Consultation regarding disposition of remains and  
        effects.--An assurance that the family of each passenger will be  
        consulted about the disposition of any remains and personal  
        effects of the passenger that are within the control of the  
        foreign air carrier. 
            ``(6) Return of possessions.--An assurance that, if  
        requested by the family of a passenger, any possession  
        (regardless of its condition) of that passenger that is within  
        the control of the foreign air carrier will be returned to the  
        family unless the possession is needed for the accident  
        investigation or a criminal investigation. 
 



            ``(7) Unclaimed possessions retained.--An assurance that any  
        unclaimed possession of a passenger within the control of the  
        foreign air carrier will be retained by the foreign air carrier  
        for not less than 18 months after the date of the accident. 
            ``(8) Monuments.--An assurance that the family of each  
        passenger will be consulted about construction by the foreign  
        air carrier of any monument to the passengers built in the  
        United States, including any inscription on the monument. 
            ``(9) Equal treatment of passengers.--An assurance that the  
        treatment of the families of nonrevenue passengers will be the  
        same as the treatment of the families of revenue  
        passengers. 
            ``(10) Service and assistance to families of passengers.— 
       An assurance that the foreign air carrier will work with  
        any organization designated under section 1136(a)(2) on an  
        ongoing basis to ensure that families of passengers receive an  
        appropriate level of services and assistance following an  
        accident. 
            ``(11) Compensation to service organizations.--An assurance  
        that the foreign air carrier will provide reasonable  
        compensation to any organization designated under section  
        1136(a)(2) for services and assistance provided by the  
        organization. 
            ``(12) Travel and care expenses.--An assurance that the  
        foreign air carrier will assist the family of any passenger in  
        traveling to the location of the accident and provide for the  
        physical care of the family while the family is staying at such  
        location. 
            ``(13) Resources for plan.--An assurance that the foreign  
        air carrier will commit sufficient resources to carry out the  
        plan. 
            ``(14) Substitute measures.--If a foreign air carrier does  
        not wish to comply with paragraph (10), (11), or (12), a  
        description of proposed adequate substitute measures for the  
        requirements of each paragraph with which the foreign air  
        carrier does not wish to comply. 
 
    ``(d) Permit and Exemption Requirement.--The Secretary shall not  
approve an application for a permit under section 41302 unless the  
applicant has included as part of the application or request for  
exemption a plan that meets the requirements of  
subsection (c). 
 
 
 
 



    ``(e) Limitation on Liability.--A foreign air carrier shall not be  
liable for damages in any action brought in a Federal or State court  
arising out of the performance of the foreign air carrier in preparing  
or providing a passenger list pursuant to a plan submitted by the  
foreign air carrier under subsection (c), unless the liability was  
caused by conduct of the foreign air carrier which was grossly negligent  
or which constituted intentional misconduct.''. 
 
    (b) Conforming Amendment.--The table of sections for such chapter is  
amended by adding at the end the following: 
 
``41313. Plans to address needs of families of passengers involved in  
           foreign air carrier accidents.''. 
 
    (c) Effective Date.--The amendments  made by this section shall take effect on the 
180th day following the date of the enactment of this Act. 
 
 
 

“AIR 21” 
 
Public Law 106-181, 106th Congress 
 
To amend title 49, United States Code, to reauthorize programs of the  
Federal Aviation Administration, and for other purposes. 
 
SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE; TABLE OF CONTENTS. 
 
    (a) Short note. Title.--This Act may be cited  
as the ``Wendell H. Ford Aviation Investment and Reform Act for the 21st  
Century''. 
 
TITLE IV--FAMILY ASSISTANCE 
 
SEC. 401. RESPONSIBILITIES OF NATIONAL TRANSPORTATION SAFETY 
BOARD. 
 
    (a) Prohibition on Unsolicited Communications.-- 
            (1) In general.--Section 1136(g)(2) is amended-- 
                    (A) by striking ``transportation,'' and inserting  
                ``transportation and in the event of an accident  
                involving a foreign air carrier that occurs within the  
                United States,''; 
 
 



                    (B) by inserting after ``attorney'' the following:  
                ``(including any associate, agent, employee, or other  
                representative of an attorney)''; and 
                    (C) by striking ``30th day'' and inserting ``45th  
                day''. 
            (2) Enforcement.--Section 1151 is amended by inserting  
        ``1136(g)(2),'' before ``or 1155(a)'' each place it appears. 
 
    (b) Prohibition on Actions To Prevent Mental Health and Counseling  
Services.--Section 1136(g) is amended by adding at the end the  
following: 
            ``(3) Prohibition on actions to prevent mental health and  
        counseling services.--No State or political subdivision thereof  
        may prevent the employees, agents, or volunteers of an  
        organization designated for an accident under subsection (a)(2)  
        from providing mental health and counseling services under  
        subsection (c)(1) in the 30-day period beginning on the date of  
        the accident. The director of family support services designated  
        for the accident under subsection (a)(1) may extend such period  
        for not to exceed an additional 30 days if the director  
        determines that the extension is necessary to meet the needs of  
        the families and if State and local authorities are notified of  
        the determination.''. 
 
    (c) Inclusion of Nonrevenue Passengers in Family Assistance  
Coverage.--Section 1136(h)(2) is amended to read as follows: 
            ``(2) Passenger.--The term `passenger' includes-- 
                    ``(A) an employee of an air carrier or foreign air  
                carrier aboard an aircraft; and 
                    ``(B) any other person aboard the aircraft without  
                regard to whether the person paid for the  
                transportation, occupied a seat, or held a reservation  
                for the flight.''. 
 
    (d) Statutory Construction.--Section 1136 is amended by adding at  
the end the following: 
    ``(i) Statutory Construction.--Nothing in this section may be  
construed as limiting the actions that an air carrier may take, or the  
obligations that an air carrier may have, in providing assistance to the  
families of passengers involved in an aircraft accident.''. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
SEC. 402. AIR CARRIER PLANS. 
 
    (a) Contents of Plans.-- 
            (1) Flight reservation information.--Section 41113(b) is  
        amended by adding at the end the following: 
            ``(14) An assurance that, upon request of the family of a  
        passenger, the air carrier will inform the family of whether the  
        passenger's name appeared on a preliminary passenger manifest  
        for the flight involved in the accident.''. 
            (2) Training of employees and agents.--Section 41113(b) is  
        further amended by adding at the end the following: 
            ``(15) An assurance that the air carrier will provide  
        adequate training to the employees and agents of the carrier to  
        meet the needs of survivors and family members following an  
        accident.''. 
            (3) Consultation on carrier response not covered by plan.-- 
        Section 41113(b) is further amended by adding at the end the  
        following: 
            ``(16) An assurance that the air carrier, in the event that  
        the air carrier volunteers assistance to United States citizens  
        within the United States with respect to an aircraft accident  
        outside the United States involving major loss of life, the air  
        carrier will consult with the Board and the Department of State  
        on the provision of the assistance.''. 
            (4) Submission <<NOTE: 49 USC 41113 note.>> of updated  
        plans.--The amendments made by paragraphs (1), (2), and (3)  
        shall take effect on the 180th day following the date of the  
        enactment of this Act. On or before such 180th day, each air  
        carrier holding a certificate of public convenience and  
        necessity under section 41102 of title 49, United States Code,  
        shall submit to the Secretary and the Chairman of the National  
        Transportation Safety Board an updated plan under section 41113  
        of such title that meets the requirements of the amendments made  
        by paragraphs (1), (2), and (3). 
            (5) Conforming amendments.--Section 41113 is amended-- 
                    (A) in subsection (a) by striking ``Not later than 6  
                months after the date of the enactment of this section,  
                each air carrier'' and inserting ``Each air carrier'';  
                and 
                    (B) in subsection (c) by striking ``After the date  
                that is 6 months after the date of the enactment of this  
                section, the Secretary'' and inserting ``The  
                Secretary''. 
 
 



    (b) Limitation on Liability.--Section 41113(d) is amended by  
inserting ``, or in providing information concerning a preliminary  
passenger manifest,'' before ``pursuant to a plan''. 
    (c) Statutory Construction.--Section 41113 is amended by adding at  
the end the following: 
    ``(f ) Statutory Construction.--Nothing in this section may be  
construed as limiting the actions that an air carrier may take, or the  
obligations that an air carrier may have, in providing assistance to the  
families of passengers involved in an aircraft accident.''. 
 
SEC. 403. FOREIGN AIR CARRIER PLANS. 
 
    (a) Inclusion of Nonrevenue Passengers in Family Assistance  
Coverage.--Section 41313(a)(2) is amended to read as follows: 
            ``(2) Passenger.--The term `passenger' has the meaning given  
        such term by section 1136.''. 
 
    (b) Accidents for Which Plan Is Required.--Section 41313(b) is  
amended by striking ``significant'' and inserting ``major''. 
    (c) Contents of Plans.-- 
            (1) In general.--Section 41313(c) is amended by adding at  
        the end the following: 
            ``(15) Training of employees and agents.--An assurance that  
        the foreign air carrier will provide adequate training to the  
        employees and agents of the carrier to meet the needs of  
        survivors and family members following an accident. 
            ``(16) Consultation on carrier response not covered by  
        plan.--An assurance that the foreign air carrier, in the 
        event that the foreign air carrier volunteers assistance to  
        United States citizens within the United States with respect to  
        an aircraft accident outside the United States involving major  
        loss of life, the foreign air carrier will consult with the  
        Board and the Department of State on the provision of the  
        assistance.''. 
            (2) Submission <<NOTE: 49 USC 41313 note.>> of updated  
        plans.--The amendment made by paragraph (1) shall take effect on  
        the 180th day following the date of the enactment of this Act.  
        On or before such 180th day, each foreign air carrier providing  
        foreign air transportation under chapter 413 of title 49, United  
        States Code, shall submit to the Secretary and the Chairman of  
        the National Transportation Safety Board an updated plan under  
        section 41313 of such title that meets the requirements of the  
        amendment made by paragraph (1). 
 
 
 



SEC. 404. DEATH ON THE HIGH SEAS. 
 
    (a) Right of Action in Commercial Aviation Accidents.--The first  
section of the Act of March 30, 1920 (46 U.S.C. App. 761; popularly  
known as the ``Death on the High Seas Act'') is amended-- 
            (1) by inserting ``(a) subject to subsection (b),'' before  
        ``whenever''; and 
            (2) by adding at the end the following: 
 
    ``(b) In the case of a commercial aviation accident, whenever the  
death of a person shall be caused by wrongful act, neglect, or default  
occurring on the high seas 12 nautical miles or closer to the shore of  
any State, or the District of Columbia, or the Territories or  
dependencies of the United States, this Act shall not apply and the  
rules applicable under Federal, State, and other appropriate law shall  
apply.''. 
    (b) Compensation in Commercial Aviation Accidents.-- 
Section 2 of such Act (46 U.S.C. App. 762) is amended-- 
            (1) by inserting ``(a)'' before ``the recovery''; and 
            (2) by adding at the end the following: 
 
    ``(b)(1) If the death resulted from a commercial aviation accident  
occurring on the high seas beyond 12 nautical miles from the shore of  
any State, or the District of Columbia, or the Territories or  
dependencies of the United States, additional compensation for  
nonpecuniary damages for wrongful death of a decedent is recoverable.  
Punitive damages are not recoverable. 
    ``(2) In this subsection, the term `nonpecuniary damages' means  
damages for loss of care, comfort, and companionship.''. 
    (c) Effective <<NOTE: 46 USC app. 761 note.>> Date.--The amendments  
made by subsections (a) and (b) shall apply to any death occurring after  
July 16, 1996. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
“Vision 100” 

 
SEC. 809. AVAILABILITY OF AIRCRAFT ACCIDENT SITE INFORMATION. 
(a) DOMESTIC AIR TRANSPORTATION.—Section 41113(b) is 
amended— 
(1) in paragraph (16) by striking ‘‘the air carrier’’ the third 
place it appears; and 
(2) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(17)(A) An assurance that, in the case of an accident 
that results in significant damage to a manmade structure 
or other property on the ground that is not government-owned, 
the air carrier will promptly provide notice, in writing, to 
Notice. 
49 USC 329 note. 
6581 E:\PUBLAW\PUBL176.108 BILLWPUBL176 
PUBLIC LAW 108–176—DEC. 12, 2003 117 STAT. 2589 
the extent practicable, directly to the owner of the structure 
or other property about liability for any property damage and 
means for obtaining compensation. 
‘‘(B) At a minimum, the written notice shall advise an 
owner (i) to contact the insurer of the property as the authoritative 
source for information about coverage and compensation; 
(ii) to not rely on unofficial information offered by air carrier 
representatives about compensation by the air carrier for 
accident-site property damage; and (iii) to obtain photographic 
or other detailed evidence of property damage as soon as possible 
after the accident, consistent with restrictions on access 
to the accident site. 
‘‘(18) An assurance that, in the case of an accident in 
which the National Transportation Safety Board conducts a 
public hearing or comparable proceeding at a location greater 
than 80 miles from the accident site, the air carrier will ensure 
that the proceeding is made available simultaneously by electronic 
means at a location open to the public at both the 
origin city and destination city of the air carrier’s flight if 
that city is located in the United States.’’. 
(b) FOREIGN AIR TRANSPORTATION.—Section 41313(c) is 
amended by adding at the end the following: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



‘‘(17) NOTICE CONCERNING LIABILITY FOR MANMADE STRUCTURES.— 
‘‘(A) IN GENERAL.—An assurance that, in the case of 
an accident that results in significant damage to a manmade 
structure or other property on the ground that is 
not government-owned, the foreign air carrier will promptly 
provide notice, in writing, to the extent practicable, directly 
to the owner of the structure or other property about 
liability for any property damage and means for obtaining 
compensation. 
‘‘(B) MINIMUM CONTENTS.—At a minimum, the written 
notice shall advise an owner (i) to contact the insurer 
of the property as the authoritative source for information 
about coverage and compensation; (ii) to not rely on unofficial 
information offered by foreign air carrier representatives 
about compensation by the foreign air carrier for 
accident-site property damage; and (iii) to obtain photographic 
or other detailed evidence of property damage as 
soon as possible after the accident, consistent with restrictions 
on access to the accident site. 
‘‘(18) SIMULTANEOUS ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION OF NTSB 
HEARING.—An assurance that, in the case of an accident in 
which the National Transportation Safety Board conducts a 
public hearing or comparable proceeding at a location greater 
than 80 miles from the accident site, the foreign air carrier 
will ensure that the proceeding is made available simultaneously 
by electronic means at a location open to the public 
at both the origin city and destination city of the foreign air 
carrier’s flight if that city is located in the United States.’’. 
(c) UPDATE PLANS.—Air carriers and foreign air carriers shall 
update their plans under sections 41113 and 41313 of title 49, 
United States Code, respectively, to reflect the amendments made 
by subsections (a) and (b) of this section not later than 90 days 
after the date of enactment of this Act.  
 
 

>>END<< 
-2000 07:33 Jan 09, 2004  
 
 
 

E>>> 
 


	Aviation Disaster Family Assistance Act of 1996
	Foreign Air Carrier Family Support Act of 1997
	“AIR 21”
	TITLE IV--FAMILY ASSISTANCE


	“Vision 100”

